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B A C K G R O U N D 
 

On November 13, 2014, Jerel Ross d/b/a Yap Auction, 
(“Complainant”) of Grand Island, Nebraska, filed with the 
Nebraska Public Service Commission (“Commission”) a Formal Com-
plaint against NorthWestern Energy (“NorthWestern” or “Re-
spondent”), Sioux Falls, South Dakota. Complainant alleges that 
NorthWestern improperly billed Complainant for four (4) months 
of natural gas service previously leased by the Complainant but 
subsequently vacated pursuant to a settlement agreement with the 
property owner. Respondent timely filed an Answer to the Formal 
Complaint. 
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A Hearing on this matter was held on January 26, 2015, at 
10:00 a.m. CST in the Community Meeting Room, City Hall, 100 
East 1st Street, Grand Island, Nebraska.   

 
E V I D E N C E 

 
Mr. Jerel Ross, the president and co-owner of Yap Auction, 

offered testimony on behalf of Yap Auctions.  Mr. Ross testified 
that he visited NorthWestern’s Grand Island offices on July 1, 
2013, and spoke with customer service associate Maria Rodriquez.  
Mr. Ross stated he told Ms. Rodriquez Yap Auction was moving to 
a new location on West 4th Street (“4th Street”) from its cur-
rent location at 801 West Anna Street (“Anna Street”).1  He fur-
ther stated he informed Ms. Rodriquez that Yap Auction would be 
vacating the Anna Street property prior to August 1 and he would 
return to NorthWestern’s office and tell them when they vacated 
the Anna Street premises.2  

 
Mr. Ross testified that on July 31, 2013, he returned to 

NorthWestern’s Grand Island office to discontinue the gas ser-
vice at Anna Street in Yap Auction’s name.  Mr. Ross further 
testified he again spoke with Ms. Rodriquez and advised her that 
he no longer needed natural gas service at the Anna Street loca-
tion.3  Mr. Ross stated he also went to the city building in 
Grand Island on July 31, 2013, to discontinue the electric 
service at the Anna Street location and had no trouble trans-
ferring the electric utility account at Anna Street from Yap 
Auction to the owner of the property, Coad Miller.4  

 
Mr. Ross next testified that he returned to NorthWestern’s 

Grand Island office on December 13, 2013, when he found out 
NorthWestern had not discontinued billing Yap Auction for the 
natural gas service at Anna Street.  He stated he spoke to Mr. 
Paul Frombgen, a customer service associate for NorthWestern, 
and informed him Yap Auction had vacated the Anna Street loca-
tion on July 31, 2013, and he had notified NorthWestern on that 
date to discontinue service.  Mr. Ross further testified that 
Mr. Frombgen told him that he had no record of his request to 
discontinue service on July 31, 2013.5  

 
Mr. Ross also testified regarding a dispute between Yap 

Auction and the landlord and owner of the Anna Street property, 
Coad Miller.  Mr. Ross stated that as a result of litigation 

                     
1 See Application FC-1364 Transcript 10:2 – 11:5, (Hereinafter, “TR Page 
number:Line number”). 
2 TR 10:15-20. 
3 TR 12:22 – 13:10 and TR 13:19 – 14:9. 
4 TR 19:7-24. 
5 TR 20:20 – 21:19. 
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between his business and Mr. Miller, the parties had reached 
agreement resolving the dispute.  Pursuant to the agreement, Yap 
Auction was to vacate the Anna Street property by August 1, 
2013.6  A copy of the settlement agreement between Yap Auction 
and Coad Miller was entered into the record as Exhibit No. 4. 

 
Ms. Katherine Ross, co-owner of Yap Auction with her hus-

band, Jerel Ross, and bookkeeper for the company, also testi-
fied. Ms. Ross handles the books for the business including pay-
ing the bills.7 Ms. Ross stated she asked Mr. Ross on July 31, 
2013, to terminate the utility services at Anna Street on behalf 
of Yap Auction with the city and NorthWestern. According to Ms. 
Ross, Mr. Ross returned that same day and reported, “We are all 
done.”8 

 
Ms. Ross testified Yap Auction continued to get two (2) 

statements from NorthWestern one for the 4th Street property and 
one for the Anna Street property, but she did not pay attention 
to the Anna Street statements as it was no longer Yap Auction’s 
concern.9 She went on to state that in October 2013, she made a 
payment on the Anna Street account, believing she was paying the 
final bill for the Anna Street account.10 

 
Ms. Ross further testified regarding the consolidation of 

the Anna Street and 4th Street gas bills by NorthWestern in 
March of 2014.  She stated she received a March statement from 
NorthWestern and talked to a NorthWestern representative about 
payment options.  Ms. Ross confirmed she realized at some point 
after the call with NorthWestern in March that the $934.57 out-
standing balance on the Anna Street property had been combined 
with Yap Auction’s 4th Street account and Yap Auction disputed 
the Anna Street portion of the bill.11  

 
NorthWestern offered the testimony of four individuals at 

the hearing on behalf of NorthWestern, Paul Frombgen and Maria 
Rodriquez, Devonne Ksiazkiewicz, and Tricia Davis.   

 
Mr. Paul Frombgen, a customer service associate for 

NorthWestern in its Grand Island offices, testified on behalf of 
NorthWestern. Mr. Frombgen testified he spoke with Mr. Ross in 
NorthWestern’s Grand Island offices on July 1, 2013. Mr. 
Frombgen stated that Mr. Ross set up a new account at the 4th 
Street property. When asked if he wanted to terminate the Anna 

                     
6 TR 5:17 – 6:23; TR 8:7-22. 
7 TR 36:5-14. 
8 TR 37:18 – 38:1. 
9 TR 38:12 – 39:3. 
10 TR 39:4-17. 
11 TR 43:9 – 44:21. 
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Street account, Mr. Ross responded that he would call back at a 
later date to terminate the service.12 

 
Mr. Frombgen further testified he did not see or speak to 

Mr. Ross on July 31, or August 1, 2013,13 and only saw Mr. Ross 
when he visited the NorthWestern offices on December 13, 2013, 
when he spoke to Ms. Rodriquez.14 Mr. Frombgen stated he next 
spoke with Mr. Ross on March 25, 2014, when he again visited the 
NorthWestern offices. Mr. Frombgen reported Mr. Ross was upset 
and restating he had terminated service at Anna Street on August 
1, 2013. Mr. Ross further brought a copy of a settlement agree-
ment between Yap Auction and the owner of the Anna Street 
property, Coad Miller, that day.15  

 
Ms. Maria “Angie” Rodriquez, a customer service associate 

for NorthWestern located in its Grand Island offices, testified 
on behalf of NorthWestern. Ms. Rodriquez testified she met Mr. 
Ross for the first time when he visited the NorthWestern offices 
in Grand Island on December 13, 2013.16 Ms. Rodriquez stated she 
did not speak to Mr. Ross on July 1, 2013, but recalls him 
speaking to Mr. Frombgen on that date.17 Ms. Rodriquez testified 
that she was in training for NorthWestern in Huron, South 
Dakota, the week of July 31 and August 1, 2013, and did not see 
nor speak to Mr. Ross those days.18   

 
Ms. Rodriquez stated she spoke with Mr. Ross on December 

13, 2013, in NorthWestern’s offices at which point Mr. Ross 
indicated he had told Mr. Frombgen to terminate service at the 
Anna Street property on August 1, 2013. Ms. Rodriquez testified 
she told Mr. Ross she could find no record of his August 1, 2013 
request and terminated the Anna Street account from Yap 
Auction’s name on December 13, 2013, as requested.19  

 
Ms. Devonne Ksiazkiewicz, a customer service associate 

supervisor for NorthWestern, offered testimony on behalf of 
NorthWestern. Ms. Ksiazkiewicz testified she spoke to Mr. Ross 
on the phone on January 6, 2014, and he informed her that the 
deal between him and Coad Miller had fallen through and provided 
her Mr. Miller’s phone number.20  Ms. Ksiazkiewicz stated she 
spoke to Mr. Ross on the phone again on January 8, 2014, where 
Mr. Ross stated he had requested the Anna Street service out of 

                     
12 TR 53:10 – 57:2. 
13 TR 88:2-9. 
14 TR 84:11 – 85:5. 
15 TR 85:7 – 86:10. 
16 TR 107:8-12. 
17 TR 107:13-21. 
18 TR 108:16-23. 
19 TR 109:12 – 110:22. 
20 TR 128:20 - 130:18.  



Application No. FC-1364                           PAGE 5      

his name on August 1, 2013, and asked her to contact Mr. Miller 
to see if he would be willing to take responsibility for the 
Anna Street gas service charges starting August 1, 2013. Ms. 
Ksiazkiewicz testified she informed Mr. Ross that NorthWestern 
could not get involved in a dispute between him and Mr. Miller. 
She further testified she could find no record of an August 1, 
2013 contact by Mr. Ross and talked with both Mr. Frombgen and 
Ms. Rodriquez regarding Mr. Ross’s statements, and they both 
confirmed they had no recollection or record of Mr. Ross 
visiting the NorthWestern offices on August 1, 2013.21 

 
Ms. Tricia Davis, who provides support functions for North-

Western customer interactions for Nebraska, South Dakota, and 
Montana, also testified on behalf of NorthWestern.  Ms. Davis 
testified she searched all the calls recorded at NorthWestern’s 
contact center and could find no call from Mr. Ross on July 31 
or August 1, 2013, regarding the Anna Street Property.22  Ms. 
Davis went on to confirm that Ms. Rodriquez was in training in 
Huron, South Dakota, the week of July 31, 2013.23 

 
NorthWestern also offered as exhibits copies of statements 

for the Anna Street and 4th Street accounts, billing and payment 
ledgers for both accounts and Account Task and Service Order 
Histories of both accounts.24    
 

O P I N I O N   A N D   F I N D I N G S 
 
 The State Natural Gas Regulation Act (“SNGRA”)25 gives the 
Commission full power, authority and jurisdiction to regulate 
jurisdictional utilities in Nebraska and directs such powers be 
liberally construed to include, “all incidental powers necessary 
to carry into effect the provisions of the act.”26 Such powers 
include the authority to handle disputes between a juris-
dictional utility and its customers.27 NorthWestern is a juris-
dictional utility pursuant to SNGRA and therefore disputes with 
its customers are under the regulatory purview of the Commis-
sion.28 
 

The Complainant, as the moving party in the proceeding, 
bears the burden of proof that the Respondent violated Nebraska 
law, Commission orders or rules and regulations, or the 
utilities terms and conditions of service filed with the 
                     
21 TR 130:23 – 131:12. 
22 TR 138:6-16. 
23 TR 147:4-25. 
24 See Application FC-1364 Transcript, Exhibits 5 – 14. 
25 See Neb. Rev. Stat. § 66-1801 et. seq.  
26 Neb. Rev. Stat. § 66-1804(2). 
27 Neb. Rev. Stat. § 66-1805(1)(f).  
28 Neb. Rev. Stat. § 66-1802(13) & (15). 
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Commission. The issue before the Commission is whether Mr. Ross, 
as the account holder, gave reasonable and proper notice on 
behalf of Yap Auction to NorthWestern that the Complainant was 
no longer in possession of the Anna Street property and there-
fore not responsible for the gas usage at the property starting 
August 1, 2013.   
 

Mr. Ross maintains Yap Auction vacated the Anna Street 
property in August 1, 2013, and gave notice to NorthWestern in 
an office visit on either July 31, or August 1, 2013. However, 
NorthWestern presented substantial documentary and witness 
testimony to support their position that notice was not given 
until December 2013.   

 
Yap Auction received four (4) more gas bills for the Anna 

Street property, in addition to the statements for gas service 
at the 4th Street location.  However, no one from Yap Auction 
made inquiries regarding the Anna Street bills until December 
13, 2013.  The only contact with NorthWestern regarding the Anna 
Street account from August to December 13, 2013, was a payment 
made by Yap Auction via check on the Anna Street account in 
October 2013.29  

 
On December 13, 2013, and during subsequent phone calls and 

visits to NorthWestern, Mr. Ross discussed the defunct deal 
between him and Mr. Coad Miller, the owner/landlord of the Anna 
Street property.  Mr. Ross made repeated attempts to get North-
Western to contact Mr. Miller and see if he would pay for the 
gas usage on the Anna Street property after August 1, 2013.  On 
his March 25, 2014 visit, Mr. Ross brought a copy of a 
settlement agreement signed by him and Mr. Miller into the 
NorthWestern offices.30 There is no evidence NorthWestern had 
received a copy of the agreement prior to March 2014.   
 
 The Commission cannot make a determination as to whether 
Mr. Miller may be liable for the natural gas usage subsequent to 
August 1, 2013, as he is not a party to this matter.  
Furthermore, the enforcement of the settlement agreement between 
him and Mr. Ross is beyond the scope of this proceeding. 
 

Mr. Ross was the account holder of record with NorthWestern 
on the Anna Street property, and as such, was in the best 
position to know when his business was no longer in possession 
of the property. Mr. Ross was also, as the responsible party, in 
the best position to avoid the harm of the outstanding bill for 
gas service by timely terminating his account with the utility.   

 
                     
29 FC-1364 Transcript, Exhibits 15 & 17. 
30 FC-1364 Transcript, Exhibit 4. 
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